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     With Romneys! 

Identification Help Needed 
I had a call asking about the name of the item pictured to the left.  I had no answer, 
but offered to include it in the Ramblings.  If you know the name of this weighted de-
vice, used to secure sheep and goats for treatments or training, please share your 
knowledge.  It appears to be on the floor of an ATV or golf cart.   
If you have information or a name, please forward your knowledge to Robin Porter, 
portersan@mindspring.com.  If you have one of these that you would like to sell, she 
is interested.  Thanks for any help offered. 
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Romney Ramblings 
The Romney Ramblings is the newsletter 
of the American Romney Breeders Asso-
ciation.  The purpose of the Ramblings is 
to provide sheep industry news, high-
light the efforts of ARBA, announce 
events and activities, provide an outlet 
for promotion of your sheep and wool 
products and recognize the accomplish-
ments of the membership. 

Advertising in the Ramblings 
Full Page    $100  
1/2 Page    $75 
1/3 Page    $60 
1/4 Page    $35 
Card Ad      $20 
Classified Ads—45 cents per word. 
 
Above rates are based on camera 
ready copy, sized to fit the space pur-
chased for the ad.  Ads prepared by 
the editor will be charged at $15 per 
hour, with a minimum fee of $15. 
 
Send all advertising information and 
news to:  JoAnn Mast 
              58221 Lee Valley Road 
   Coquille, OR  97423 
              (541) 572-3094 
            soromney@wildblue.net 
      secretary@americanromney.org 

 Welcome to our New Members  
Joining ARBA after January 1, 2020 

Claire Henry, Junior 
 Carroltton, Ohio 
Victoria Fonke 

Kernersville, North Carolina 
Sara Schulz 

Merrill, Wisconsin 
  Take time to introduce yourself to these new Romney breeders.  Contact in-

formation can be located on the ARBA website, membership directory. 

ARBA on Facebook  Check out the American Romney Breeders Association Facebook 
page: https://www.facebook.com/americanromney. to see events, news and reminders about the 
association.  

ARBA on Instagram  ARBA now has an Instagram account for sharing events and news 
about the association.  Its handle is: @americanromney. 

Gaggle A new online email group has been formed as a way for members to share information 
about their sheep, management practices, events, etc. with each other more easily and be up to 
date on what the ARBA Board is working on.  It is hosted through Gaggle Email.  For more infor-
mation and how to join if you have not already received an introductory email, contact Carol 
Pasheilich, District 5 Director. 

ARBA Website  The ARBA website, americanromney.org, has information to assist with 
many of your association and production needs.  You can advertise your products and animals, 
read about management tools, review animal health needs, locate members in your region, read 
minutes of the board meetings and keep up to date with news submitted by your directors and 
district representatives. 

        Connecting With ARBA 

Mentoring Program 
Mentors are available to assist breeders with questions, discuss upcoming 
events, chat sheep and help promote the membership.  ARBA members 
have signed up as mentors, and this list is posted on the website.  

 

Flock Record Book:   
Provides general sheep infor-
mation and space to record 

lambs born and raised for 1 or 
several years. 

Price:  $3.00 postpaid. 

Order now from the  
ARBA Secretary. 

secretary 
@americanromney.org 

                 www.americanromney.org 
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District One—New England 

Greetings from Connecticut. 
At the time you are reading this, lambing season is 
winding down or finished for many.  I hope all had 
successful seasons with many lambs bouncing 
around at this point. 
We are beginning to wind up for fair/festival/show 
season in District 1.  In light of recent events, many 
gatherings have been postponed or cancelled.  How-
ever, looking forward we can only hope that future 
events will occur or we can continue to enjoy our 
Romneys at home and share happenings via social 
media and the Gaggle group 
I am providing information regarding upcoming District 
1 events with hope they will be occurring. There are 
many fiber events this coming spring throughout New 
England.  Be sure to check them out.  If you have 
questions, or want to chat, contact me at: emmamor-
ton246@gmail.com. 
 
Upcoming Events in District 1 
   Connecticut Sheep, Wool and Fiber Festival 
           April 25, 2020 
   New Hampshire Sheep and Wool Festival 
           May 9-10, 2020 
   Massachusetts Sheep and Woolcraft Fair 
           May 23-24, 2020 
   Maine Fiber Frolic 
            June 6-7 
   Northeast Youth Sheep Show 
             July 16-19 
Be sure to find details about these events before mak-
ing the assumption they are happening this year. 
 
Emma Morton Rogers, Director                                         
emmamorton246@gmail.com                                
401-470-5306 

  Rambling Roads ~ Notes from District Directors 

District 4—Oregon 
 

Happy Spring to all of you from District 4!  
My fields are full of bouncy growing lambs and I hope yours 
are as well. Lambing season always has its challenges, but it 
is always so rewarding to look out and see a field of healthy 
lambs. 
Planning for our ARBA Regional Show is underway! I would 
like to invite you all to the show which is to be held at the 
Black Sheep Gathering, June 26-28 at the Linn County Fair 
and Expo Center in Albany, OR. Given the COVID-19 situa-
tion the Black Sheep Gathering board is assessing the situa-
tion and plans to announce in mid April how they plan to pro-
ceed with the event. If the situation does change I will be let-
ting you all know. In the meantime, we will continue planning! 
We will be adding some classes in addition to the classes 
Black Sheep Gathering usual lineup. Please keep these in 
mind as you plan your entries. Lamb classes will be divided 
by age as follows: Fall (9/1/2019 – 12/31/2019), Winter 
(1/1/2020 – 2/14/2020), Spring (2/15/2020 – 4/15/2020). 
Group classes will include Pair of Ram Lambs, Pair of Ewe 
Lambs, Pair of Yearling Ewes, Best Pair (both sexes repre-
sented), Young Flock, Get of Sire and Flock. Don’t forget to 
enter your fleeces in the wool show as well! 
A special note to our junior participants: 
In order to include all Junior members that fall within ARBAs 
Junior age range we will be having our Regional Junior show 
at the same time as the open class show. Juniors, please 
enter in the open class division to be eligible for ARBA 
sponsored Junior prizes. We will not be having a sepa-
rate showmanship class. Juniors age 18 or younger may still 
participate in the BSG Junior Showmanship. 
I hope all of you are staying safe and healthy during this time. 
Don’t forget to support your local businesses where you can, 
stay home as much as possible and wash your hands. 
                                   
Nicole Murray, District Director   
coveredbridgefiber@gmail.com 
541-900-0038 

American Sheep Industry Association News 
With the closure and limited services provided by restaurants, ASI has pressed the USDA to purchase lamb that will oth-
erwise be left in feedlots and not be processed for upcoming Easter/Passover season.  This is traditionally the single 
largest consumption period of the year for lamb, so the loss of sales could be devastating to the industry. Work is also 
being done to list textile mills as essential businesses, which protects closures. 
The Sheep Heritage Foundation Memorial Scholarship—offered through ASI—in the amount of $3,000 is being made 
available for sheep-related graduate studies.  May 31 is the deadline to apply, and a final selection is expected to be 
made in June or July.  Applicants must be a graduate student involved in sheep and/or wool research, complete and 
application, and present two letters of reference.  The application form can be downloaded from the ASI website. 
ASI announces cancellations of events due to the COVID-19 regulations.  See the ASI website, and check on all items 
included in this newsletter on the calendar of events. 
Lamb prices continue to be strong, with live values ranging in the $1.50 to $3.00 per pound range. No exported mutton 
was reported, which may see changes in the current sales.  If processing continues, it would be great to see these prices 
continue to be helpful to producers. 
The American Lamb Board  has five openings for three-year terms that will begin in February 2021: a producer with 100 
or less lambs; a producer with more than 500 lambs; a feeder wit less than 5,000 lambs; a first handler; and a seedstock 
producer. The National Sheep Industry Improvement Center board of directors has three openings.  There are vacancies 
for sheep producers and one vacancy for a person with expertise in marketing. 

Website:  SheepUSA.org       Phone: 303-771-3500       

  



District Three—Central 

Greetings to Fellow Romney Produc-
ers from District Three! 
March here in the Midwest and Great 
Lakes regions is always a time of 
great anticipation and challenging 
weather.  We all get excited over the 
new lamb crop whether we are lamb-
ing during the wintery blasts of cold 
and snow to meet Show season or 
are just starting the process on pas-
ture during hopefully more favorable 
weather.  
As I was sitting down to write this I 
had just finished morning chores.  
When I headed out to start as the 
dawn was slowly coning on, the 
snow was blowing horizontally and 
water was dripping off of the deck 
rails.  My lambs were standing in the 
doorway of the barn a few plaintiff 
blahs calling for mom.  True to form, 
a bulk of the Romney ewes were 
bedded down out around the hay 
feeders completely ignoring the win-
tery blast and a few stalwart lambs 
were laying out with them. Great 
March 6th weather!  
Fast forward 8 hours and the sun 
was actually providing a warm glow 
and the lambs were lying stretched 
out in the doorways of the barn soak-
ing up the warmth.  Moms who were 
done munching on hay were laying in 
the barn in the cooler areas where 
the sun had not reached.  Love our 
Romneys.  For those lambing during 
March and April here’s hoping for 
less extreme, vicious conditions than 
what plagued us last year.  March is 
also exciting because a lot of our 
Romneys are getting sheared or pro-
ducers are faithfully skirting the fleec-
es shorn early prior to lambing.  Fiber 
Addicts like myself love shearing day 
as we watch that lustrous pile of 
locks peal away from the ewes.  I 
have to wrap them up quickly and 
box or More will migrate into my 
house and become part of my stash.  
All the glorious white fleeces, silvers, 
grays, blacks, chocolates and those 
fleeces whose locks and luster are 
calling for the dye-pots. 
The fiber Festivals are starting up 
here in March and ging almost every 
weekend in April and May.  I will pro-
vide a list of Fiber fairs and festivals 
in the Midwest during the Spring and 
Summer at the end of this article.  
Romneys start  hitting the road for 
sows in May.  Hopefully, despite the 
Coronavirus warnings there will be a 
good turnout from our district to the 
Maryland Sheep and Wool festival.  I 
know I have fleeces set aside.  I hear  
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we have a few junior members planning on hauling 
into the All-American Junior Lamb Show hosted by 
the Michigan sheep Producers in East Lansing.  I 
hope to see a lot of Romneys and their enthusias-
tic exhibitors over the Fourth of July. 
This month I would like to introduce you to a junior 
member here in Michigan who is not only a fantas-
tic Firer Artist and Junior livestock producer, but 
also an Ambassador for Romney wool and sheep 
with her creations.  Meet Mackenzie from Alleghan 
County, Michigan.  “My name is Mackenzie 
Vanklompenberg, 17 years old, and I started nee-
dle felting in 2013. I started doing craft sales in 
Michigan in 2015, now I am doing a couple big 
craft sales in Indiana and commissioned pieces.  
In 2017 my needle felting turned into a business—
Kenzie Rose Needle Felting.  I own a small flock of 
Romneys and Angora goats.  Out of all the breeds 
of sheep I’ve owned and raised, I enjoy using the 
Romney wool the most.  All the fiber from my 
sheep is processed by my mom,  who washes and 
picks it clean.  All the money I make off my needle 
felting, both craft sales and commissioned pieces, 
goes back towards my animals; buying hay, grain, 
and new breeding stock.  I make needle felted pic-
tures, figurines, ornaments, pins and magnets and 
I’ve shipped my needle felting all over the United 
States, though last year it was mainly Florida, Ne-
braska, Indiana, and New Jersey.” 
Photographs show some of the work Mackenzie 
has created. 
The optimistic among us are hoping Spring is here 
and are ready to get out and start working on pas-
tures, barns, gardens and homes.  For those of us 
wanting to extend our grazing days and improve 
our pasture quality we can utilize some low-cost 
renovation practices right now during March when 
the days warm up but the nights have a hard frost 
and the ground crusts over.  We can look at it fa-
vorably verses muttering every time we have to 
pull a gate out of the frozen mud created from the 
previous warm day.  Frost seeing is a tool we can 
use to improve sections of our pastures where the 
forage quality is low.  MSUE Bulletin “Frost seed-
ing an Effective Forage Establishment Practice for 
Michigan” (Cassida et al., 2018).  Frost-seeding 
employs freeze-thaw action in soil to bury seed 
that was broadcast in February or March.  Seed 
can be broadcast using inexpensive rotary seeders 
                                      Continued on page 5  
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District 6—Mid South 
 

Hello from District 6! 
Spring has sprung and lambing has ended for 
some and is in full swing for others!  It is fun to 
get a look at the lambs produced by the rams 
we chose to breed last fall.  It’s also the time 
to evaluate if the lambs on the ground are 
meeting our breeding program goals.  Do the 
lambs have solid black noses and hooves?  
Are they gaining weight at a good rate: Are 
their ears too long? Good evaluation of your 
lamb crop now will determine the direction to 
go next fall. Will you want to keep the same 
ram or search for a new one with different 
genetics? 
District 6 will be sponsoring an Open Wool 
Show during NAILE (Nov. 3-19). Plans are 
getting started so watch the ARBA website for 
details. 
Festivals this spring are scheduled, but check 
for status before making final plans. Cancella-
tions are happening.      (continued page 6) 
 

   District Two—Mid-Atlantic 
   Allison Seyfert, District Director        
 MRFsheep@gmail.com                                                 

District 5—Pacific 
Carol Pasheilich, District Director                                      

tawandafarms53@att.net                                                       

Secretary or Registrar? 
When should you send information to the ARBA secretary (Oregon) 
and when should you send paperwork to Associated Registries 
(Kansas)? 
General association questions can be directed to the secretary or any 
board members. 
Membership, futurity and fund raising monies are sent to the secre-
tary. 
Information for the Romney Ramblings and the ARBA website is sent 
to the secretary. 
Animal registrations and transfers are sent to Associated Registries in 
Wamego, Kansas. 
Pedigree searches and requests are done by Associated Registries. 
If paperwork for the registrar is sent to the secretary, an added week 
or more will be added to the processing time. 

District 3 Continued 
carried by hand or mounted on the back of an ATV.  Effective control of forage residue the fall before frost-seeding is a 
critical step in use of this practice because heavy residue prevents the required soil-seed contact.  Frost-seeding is less 
effective on sandy soils or northern regions where snow does not melt before nighttime temperatures stay above freez-
ing.  Forages that have high success rate are seeds thare small, slick coated and round such as Red clover, White clo-
ver and Birdsfoot trefoil.  Perennial Rye has also been successful.” 
I want to thank the ARBA board for coming together and supporting the consignors to the National Romney Sale held 
during the Wisconsin Sheep and Wool Festival.  It was a very difficult situation to put the board members in, and a diffi-
cult decision to make.  For those who spent time on contact with consignors, Banner Sales, working with legal experts on 
options, creating the agreement and finally the on-going work putting it into the By-laws for the future, I thank you!  And I 
hope I speak for the other consignors.  I realize it was only a few members when there may be bigger projects that need 
increased activity.  It is still much appreciated.  Moving forward as a new board member I think I need to keep this all in 
perspective.  Many initiatives that ARBA presents are important even though it may only be a small segment of the mem-
bership that is impacted, or it may be items considered but not receiving action by the board.  
Midwest fiber Festivals 
April 4-5:  The Fiber Expo in Ann Arbor, Michigan                                     May 23-24: Great Lakes Fiber Arts Festival 
April 17-18:  The Fiber Event in Greencastle, Indiana                                                in Wooster, Ohio 
May 15-16: Salomon farms Fiber Arts Festival in Fort Wayne, Indiana      June 5-6:    Hoosier Hills Fiber Arts Festival 
**Iowa Sheep and Wool Festal has been cancelled.                                                   in Franklin, Indiana. 
Now back to the lambing, shearing barns and spring pastures.  Hoping for a good true spring and everyone stays safe in 
the event of Extreme weather and Health concerns. 
 
Penny Swearingen, District Director                                                                         
pswearingen@dmcibb.net 
517-610-1421 



White & Natural   Colored Breeding Stock 
 
 
 
 

510 Centerton Road         856-866-1747 (home) 
   Moorestown, NJ 08057     609-760-0399 (cell) 

 
www.LittleHoovesRomneys.com 

email: c.carlisle@littlehoovesromneys.com 

  

        The Carlisle Family 
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Little did I know that there would be “home” time to get 
this edition out by deadline.  I requested a return to the 
four issues of the Ramblings per year, and it was ap-
proved.  I am now working on a publication/distribution 
schedule that provides a newsletter in early January, 
April, July and October.  Distribution will continue to be 
via email.  If you have no email, a printed version will be 
mailed. The Ramblings is also posted on the website, 
so take time to see what your association has to offer. 

I had this grand idea last fall that I would have a small 
flock of ewes to breed and that they would lamb from 
mid January until March 1.  They did, but those that did 
not are still holding out for a later date, which allows my 
days of checking ewes to be longer than when the num-
ber of ewes was much higher.  With mutton prices look-
ing good, the slackers should hang around long enough 
to see those prices take a dive. My usual highly profita-
ble system is working well. 

I appreciate the efforts of members taking time to share 
information about themselves and their farms.  I think 
this piece of the newsletter brings an awareness that we 
have breeders across the country and that we have new 
members willing to share their plans and reasons for the 
choice of Romneys. 

Advertising has also increased throughout the year, 
which off-sets the cost of having the newsletter creat-
ed.  No additional payment was requested for the 
change from three to four editions, since I feel it is 
important to promote events as well as print results 
from events. I hope you find it helpful and will continue 
to place ads, forward photos and share news from 
your farm or district. 
 
As we move forward, be sure to check on the status of 
festivals, workshops, fairs and sales before heading 
out to participate.  The social distancing guidelines 
have found us cancelling or postponing most commu-
nity activities at this time.  Preparing for a different 
market may also be in our future, but that may be re-
gional and have little impact on farm sales.  The larg-
est factor may be time lost from work and the need to 
limit purchases or increase the number of animals 
offered for sale.  Stay safe and healthy. Enjoy the op-
portunities you have time and energy to complete. 
 
JoAnn Mast, Editor 
secretary@americanromney.org 

District 6 continued 
April 2-5:  DWF Fiber Fest in Dallas Fort Worth, Texas 
April 25: Powhatan Festival of Fiber in Powhatan, Virginia 
May 16-17: The Kentucky Sheep and Fiber Festival in 
                    Lexington, Kentucky 
May 27-28:  Middle Tennessee Fiber Festival in Dickson, 
                    Tennessee. 
District Highlight 
Meet Jeff and Stacey Stump who live in St. John, Kan-
sas.  Their farm is Quail Meadow Livestock to which 
they’ve added Romneys within the last year.  Stacey said 
their reason for choosing Romneys was they liked their 
medium frame, stout build and their wonderful disposition 
for raising their two year old daughter around. 
 
Betsy McPherson, District Director 
loveewefarm@gmail.com 
804-883-5078 

Jeff, Stacey and Clara Stump—Quail Meadow Farm 

Stacey and Jeff Stump, along with daughter 
Clara, run their family’s crop and livestock farm 
near Saint John, Kansas. The farm has been in 
Stacey’s family for generations, growing a varie-
ty of crops, from produce to commodity crops 
and cattle. The latest addition to the long evolu-
tion of the operation is a small flock of Romney 
sheep. 
Jeff was raised in Indiana. He and Stacey’s mu-
tual passion for livestock exposition led them to 
each other and it appears Clara is staying true 
to her genetics.  Quail Meadows is their family 
business that not only markets cattle and sheep 
on the hoof, but also takes the end product to 
their consumers in the form of packaged meat 
sales. Romneys have added an exciting new 
chapter and future to the operation.   Stacey. 
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Calendar of Events 

April 2-5: DWF Fiber Fest in Dallas/Fort Worth, Texas 

April 4:  Washington State Sheep Producers Lambing 
School in Lamont, Wash.  WSSP.org 

April 4-5: The fiber Expo in Ann Arbor, Michigan 

April 6-10: Washington State Shearing School, Moses 
Lake.  smithsm@wsu.edu 

April 11: Washington State Advanced Shearing School 
smithsm@wsu.edu 

Mid-April: Tennessee Shearing School, Murfreesboro.    
shepherdboy1@yahoo.com 

April 17-18: The Fiber Event in Greencastle, Indiana 

April 18:  100th Annual California Ram Sale. Porter-
ville, CA. CaliforniaWoolGrowers.org/calendar/ca-
ram-sale/. 

April 25: Connecticut Sheep, Wool & Fiber Festival in 
North Haven, CT 

April 25:  Powhatan Festival of Fiber in Powhatan, 
Virginia. 

May 1-3: Maryland Sheep and Wool Festival in West 
Friendship, Md. 

May 9-10: New Hampshire Sheep & Wool Festival in 
Deerfield, NH 

May 14-17: Oregon Shearing School, Roseburg.  
johnandpeggyfine@charter.net 

May 15-16: Salomon Farms Fiber Arts Festival in Fort 
Wayne, Indiana 

May 16-17: The Kentucky Sheep and Fiber festival in 
Lexington, KY 

May 23-24: Massachusetts Sheep & Woolcraft Fair in 
Cummington, MA 

May 23-24: Great Lakes Fiber Arts Festival in 
Wooster, Ohio 

May 27-28: Middle Tennessee fiber festival in Dick-
son, TN 

June 5-6: Hoosier Hills fiber Arts Festival in Franklin, 
Indiana 

June 6-7: Maine Fiber Frolic in Windsor, Maine 

June 26-28:   Black Sheep Gathering, Albany, Oregon 
District 4 Regional ARBA Show.   

June 27:  Oregon Romney Breeders Association 
spring/summer meeting.  Albany, OR at the BSG. 

July 2-5:  All American Junior Sheep Show in East Lan-
sing, Michigan www.allamericanjuniorshow.com 

  

July 16-19: Northeast Youth Sheep Show (NEYSS) 

August 20-25:  Oregon State Fair Open Sheep & Wool 
Shows, Salem.  Oregon Romney Breeders Association Open 
Wool Show in conjunction with State Fair wool show. 

September 4-6:   Wisconsin Sheep and Wool Festival in 
Jefferson, WI. 

September 25-29:  BigE Wool Breed Sheep & Wool Show, 
West Springfield, Massachusetts. 

October 15-18: District 2 Regional Romney Show at the 
New York Sheep and Wool Festival, Rhinebeck. 

October 16:  ARBA annual meeting and dinner, Rhinebeck, 
New York. 

November 3-19:  NAILE Open and Junior Romney Sheep 
Shows.  District 6 sponsored Romney Open Wool Show. 

     E/C PLANK 
  Natural Colored Romneys  
 

    2871 W. Hallett Road                                                                                    
    Hillsdale, MI 49242      
        (517) 437-2984 
     cwplank@sbcglobal.net   
       Ethan & Caitlin Plank                                                              

                
òHome of the 2019 National Romney Show    
Champion Natural Colored Ram & Eweó 
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Southern Oregon  
Romneys 

 
JoAnn Mast & Kathleen Zappelli 

58221 Lee Valley Road 
Coquille, OR  97423 

(541) 572-3094 
soromney@wildblue.net 

 
White and Natural Color Breeding Stock 

Locker Lamb, Fleeces, Pelts 

Shopping? 
 
Fairs, festivals, 
sales and auction 
barns may be on 
hold, but these 
breeders can help 
fill your shopping 
cart. 
Contact them di-
rectly to find out 
what they have to 
offer.  See other 
ads in this edition 
to help fill your 
Romney needs for 
2020. 
One of the limits 
for sales this year 
is the ability to find 
transport for ani-
mals you need to 
relocate.  With 
breeders staying 
home, sheep are 
harder to move. 
Be prepared to 
see higher costs 
for hauling if the 
shows and sales 
do not have the 
ability to resume 
business. If you 
plan to travel with 
sheep, let others 
know, your trip 
may become a 
great benefit. 



 
  

 
 

 
 

 
   RECESSIVELY COLORED       WHITE          DOMINANT COLORED  
  
                òWe do not show anymoreéé.but our genetics sure doó  

Congratulations to the following Romney breeders for their  
faith in our breeding program! 

  
Pitchfork Ranch, Michigan 
   Supreme White Ewe 2019 New York State Sheep & Wool Festival Anchorage 

Bloodlines Breeding 

  
Melissa Cunningham, Connecticut 

Supreme Fleece 2019 Big E on a fleece from òJakeó 
Supreme Ram at Goshen and Durham Fairs awarded òJakeó 

Sire of òJakeó is Anchorage 1421 
  

Courtney Lyman, Massachusetts 
Lyman 1801ñBest Nat. Color Fleece 2018 NAILE Junior Show 

Lyman 1802ñChampion Nat. Color Romney Ewe NEYSS & Sussex, NJ 
These twin ewes are out of an Anchorage ewe 

  
Tabitha Westermann, New Jersey 

Champion & Res. Champion Romney Ewe - 2019 Sussex, NJ 4-H Show 
Champion Romney Ram  -  2019 Sussex, NJ 4-H Show 
These three Romneys are all Anchorage breeding 

  
Penny Freeman Kemp, Connecticut 

Champion Ram and Best Fleece with Anchorage Farm 1661  
at 2019 New Jersey Sheep & Fiber Festival 
Champion Ram at local 4-H Show, also AF1661 

  
Kylee Cole, New York 
Reserve Champion Natural Colored Longwool Ewe at Dutchess County Fair  

 
 
  

Contact us early for all your show and breeding needs! 
  
        Owners                         To Our Romney Friends                       Inquiries To 
Stephen & Lizbeth                        Stay Healthy                           Graeme Stewart 
        Shafer                                                                                      845-399-2379 
                                                                                                  anchorage1@earthlink.net  
 
 

         Anchorage Farm   8 Mynderse Street  Saugerties, New York   
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Transport Challenges in 2020 
As plans are being made to attend events across the country, 
there are also buyers and sellers trying to coordinate the transport 
of animals to these events.  At this time, there may be some big 
limitations in making those trips.  If you are buying and/or selling, 
be prepared to be flexible.   
Shows, sales and festivals in the east and mid-west have been 
used as connecting and transferring points for animals from farms 
further west, south or east.  Watch for cancellations and postpone-
ments when you start negotiating the movement of animals. 
Health certificates are good for 30 days.  Needing to have a new 
form completed may be costly, depending on your local veterinary 
service. 
If you have time and desire, maybe a sheep hauling trip could be 
part of your early summer agenda.  Announce your plans and you 
might be surprised at the response.  Coast to coast hauls are usu-
ally easy to fill, and fees will off-set some of the expense. 

 Membership Renewals 
 
ARBA memberships expire at the 
end of January each year.  If you 
have sent in your payment for dues, 
starting November 1, 2019, do not 
respond to the renewal letter that you 
will receive before the end of 2019.  
When labels are printed, all current 
members are included, regardless of 
whether the membership expires in 
2020 or 2021.  Check your records to 
avoid paying twice. 
 
You are encouraged to send the pay-
ment and application for renewal or 
new memberships to the ARBA sec-
retary in Oregon, rather than to As-
sociated Registries in Kansas.  It al-
lows the directory and website to be 
updated if there are changes, and to 
provide all needed information for the 
ARBA secretary. 
 
New directories will be printed and 
distributed to the membership in April 
2020.  The directory includes mem-
bers active in 2019 and 2020. 

Moorit Lambs Produced 
Iron Water Ranch, Tawanda Farms and Oak Creek Farm have 
worked on genetics to expand the choice of wool color in the Rom-
ney breed.  A ram from Iron Water Ranch and ewes and a ram 
from breeding at Tawanda Farms has produced the desired out-
come, six fully Moorit, fully Romney lambs.  Ewes used were black 
based, bred to  a ram from Iron Water Ranch, then off-spring were 
bred to a ram from the breeding program, not the original ram from 
Iron Water. 
This breeding program required three years of Moorit carrier pro-
duction by Tawanda and Oak Creek Farms.  More information can 
be secured from any of these farms, so if you have an interest in 
expanding your wool clip to include brown, cinnamon and rose 
tones, take time to contact these breeders. 

Photos 
Honcho and Hawaii are two of the 
lambs produced by the breeding pro-
gram at Oak Creek Farm. 



¶ ARBA Registered 
¶ White & Natural  

Colored Romneys 
¶ Classic Romney Lines 

& Looks 
¶ Fleece, Carded Wool & Yarn 
¶ Breeding Stock 
¶ Good Temperament 
 
Current Stud Rams: Aurora 240/12 
Aurora 138/17 & Ram Hill 224/14 

Thompson Romneys 
 

Randy & Elaine Thompson 
4004 50th St. Ct. E., Tacoma, WA 98443 
(253) 926-8150  Randy@bpfarms.com 
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Foot Rot 
Management 
Foot rot is a highly 
contagious disease 
that can force you 
out of the sheep 
business if you 
don’t control it.  It is 
caused by a bacte-
rial organism that 
invades the horny 
hoof and spreads 
throughout the 
horny tissue, result-
ing in lameness.  
The disease is 
characterized by a 
foul-smelling dis-
charge from the 
infected hoof. 
The organism caus-
ing foot rot requires 
an oxygen deficient 
place for growth.  
Overgrown hooves 
in wet, muddy are-
as are an excellent 
environment.  Here 
are a few tips to 
help in managing 
and preventing foot 
rot in sheep: 
Keeping hooves 
trimmed is 90 per-
cent of treatment 
and control. Trim 
the feet of all sheep 
and run them 
through  a footbath. 
An effective foot-
bath solution in-
cludes zinc sulfate, 
10% solution (8 
pounds zinc sulfate 
to 10 gallons wa-
ter).  Isolate infect-
ed animals and re-
peat footbath soak 
on a regular basis 
until lameness is no 
longer evident.  
This solution can 
be applied topically 
if a footbath is not 
available for use.   

Healthy Lamb 
Tips 

Getting healthy lambs to 
weaning time is a full time 
job.  It starts in the sum-
mer with getting ewes 
ready for exposure to the 
ram, vaccinations to pro-
tect against abortions and 
boosting other routine 
vaccinations such as 8-
way, lepto and perhaps an 
injection of selenium. 
Follow up vaccinations in 
late gestation to help keep 
the ewe and lambs 
healthy for delivery may 
be part of the manage-
ment plan. 
Lambs on the ground, and 
perhaps a dose of anti-
scour vaccine given orally, 
then selenium in a few 
days and CD-T when tail 
banding and castration 
are done.  Later, lambs 
can be dewormed and 
given a larger dose of CD-
T or 8-way clostridial. 
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Advertising Option 
To assist in raising funds for the 2020 All Ameri-
can Junior Show to be held July 2-5  at Michi-
gan State University, an advertising option is 
being offered to breeders and businesses.  The 
ad campaign is for placement of a card size ad 
in a breeder’s directory which will be included in 
the exhibitor’s Welcome Bag for each youth 
participant. 
The cost of advertising is $75 for a business 
card ad.  The AAJSS will attract approximately 
500 exhibitors and their families from across the 
United States to this year’s event.  This is an 
excellent opportunity to promote your farm to 
every family through a professionally printed 
breed directory.  
Please email your business card (size 3.5 x 2 
inch) in a high resolution PDF or JPEG to Lisa 
Reiff at michiganfairs@gmail.com. 
A check for $75 made out to the Michigan 
Sheep Producers Association and mailed to: 
     Lisa Reiff   15394 West Austin Road 
                        Manchester, MI  48158 
Contact Lisa if you need assistance.  Ads must 
be submitted and paid by May 31, 2020. 

Identifying Coccidiosis 
As you watch your spring lambs grow and join the 
ewes on pasture, you may notice that some are not 
as fat, heavy and healthy as others.  Those that 
have a dull look, shaggy wool, less energy and have 
diarrhea may be in need of help. 
It might be intestinal worms, but it might also be that 
they are infected with coccidia.  Coccidiosis is a par-
asite infection caused by the protozoan organism 
coccidia.  Young animals are more prone to infection 
since immunity develops over time.  Older sheep can 
carry low doses of coccidia and be the source of in-
fection in the lambs. 
Medications that fight intestinal worms will not kill 
coccidia.  The first sign of infection will be diarrhea, 
with additional effects of decreased appetite, weak-
ness, listlessness and abdominal pain. 
Treatment should be discussed with your veterinari-
an, since there is one method for prevention and 
another for treatment.  As with any disease or infes-
tation,  prevention is the best cure.  Clean, dry hous-
ing, lack of overcrowding,  protection from severe 
weather and isolation from sick animals will all assist 
in the prevention of coccidiosis. 
Sulfa drugs or amprolium may be good for treatment 
of infected animals, and coccidiostats that are added 
to feed or can be added to salt/mineral mixes assist 
in the prevention and/or spread of coccidiosis.  
Chronic diarrhea is not normal, and testing of a sam-
ple can detect whether or not coccidia are present. 
No treatment can result in spread and loss of weight 
and body condition. 

President’s Message 
 
Social isolation. Last minute cancellations of social en-
gagements. Missed time with friends and family. Not get-
ting to see your child’s show, game, etc. To most of the 
rest of the world, this is a new phenomenon brought 
about by Covid-19. To most of you, this is an annual 
event known as lambing. 
 
Wow, does the world seem to be changing by the second! 
By the time you read this, we may (and likely will) have a 
completely different frame of reference on current world 
events than I do at the time of its writing. With many peo-
ple adjusting to having their kids at home instead of 
school, and many working their off-farm jobs from home, 
life has likely just gotten a whole new level of complicated 
for many of us. The “new normal” is anything but normal. 
 
For us in the sheep world, many of the shows, fiber festi-
vals, and other sheep gatherings that are a staple for 
many are in serious doubt for much of the spring and pos-
sibly into summer. For many of our youth, the county 
fairs, 4H and FFA events, and other functions that should 
provide a lifetime of memories are at risk of cancellation. 
We have made many sacrifices, and many more remain 
to be made. 
 
The fallout from this novel virus will almost certainly be 
felt for a while. But we, as a society, will persevere. One 
small silver lining that I see is that many more people are 
beginning to recognize the importance of agriculture to 
our society. Farms aren’t shutting down. Farm suppliers 
aren’t closed. Processing plants, food manufacturers, and 
distribution channels all remain open and ensuring that 
the store shelves that are being stripped bare are re-
stocked every day. We as shepherds should take pride in 
the vital role that we provide to our nation and to our 
world, even in the midst of a global pandemic. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Don Burgess 

 Stars of Louisville All Breeds Ewe Sale 
A proposal has been received from the National Tunis Sheep 
Registry to coordinate an all breeds ewe sale at NAILE in 2020. 
Rather than each breed trying to offer sales, a coordinated ef-
fort for one sale is being proposed.  It would be open to ex-
posed ewes, yearlings to age 5, and possibly ewe lambs. 
Entry fees of $25 or $30 per head would be charged, entries 
would be due September 30 and expenses related to the sale 
would be split, either by exhibitor or breed associations partici-
pating in the sale. 
If this is of interest to you, please let your board officers or di-
rectors know your thoughts.  Decision will be made soon.  



Yes, I am working from home today. 

Bloat in Baby Lambs 
Have you worked to raise healthy “bonus” lambs, only to 
have them do poorly, bloat, lose interest in eating and usu-
ally dying after you have tried diligently to improve their 
life?  It may be that the lamb had been doing okay wit h 
the ewe, but then started to do poorly.  You start to supple-
ment, either with a bottle or tubing.  The transition may be 
the culprit.   
Bloating can cause pressure on the lungs, which makes 
activity more difficult and create chest pain for the lamb.  It 
may be uncomfortable and stretch out, rather than main-
tain a normal position.  The bloating may be caused by too 
much milk fed too quickly, or milk that has been mixed with 
water that is too hot.  A belly full of overheated milk may 
be doing harm, rather than good.  Bacteria is produced in 
the gut and then creates gasses that create the bloat and 
pressure on lungs. When standing, the lamb will show nor-
mal bloated symptoms of rounded and raised mid-section. 
Treatment can range from baking soda and oil blend, oral 
doses of penicillin, yogurt, sour milk, probiotics and adjust-
ments to the amount of milk given each day.  Regardless 
of the order or choices, recovery is usually not very suc-
cessful.  Prevention is the best cure, and that is being 
aware of the needs for supplemental feeding and avoiding 
mixing milk with warm/hot water and feeding too quickly.  

Scholarships 
If you are about to graduate from high school 
or are attending a community college, college 
or university, you may want to take a look at 
the scholarship offerings found in the Banner 
Sheep Magazine, February 2020, pages 32-
33.  Some are limited by state, some by breed 
of sheep, and some are open to all. 

USDA Funds Vaccines 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture recently announced $10.2 
million in awards through the National Animal Disease Prepared-
ness and Response Program and the National Animal Health 
Laboratory Network. USDA also announced a Request for Pro-
posals to acquire Foot and Mouth Disease vaccine for the Na-
tional animal Vaccine and Veterinary Countermeasures Bank. 
Funding will ensure mandatory, long-term funding for programs 
to guarantee the United states has tools to address disease 
risks including African Swine Fever, Avian Influenza, Virulent 
Newcastle Disease and Foot and Mouth Disease. 
These important tools will help prevent and respond to animal 
pests and diseases, help keep animals healthy and ensure mar-
kets stay open.  We look forward to seeing these programs ad-
dress an even wider range of prevention and mitigation activities 
in future years. 

Great Lakes Show & Sale 
Entries are due for the 2020 Great Lakes Show and Sale to be 
held May 23-24 in Wooster, Ohio.  National sales are being held 
for Border Leicester, Lincoln and Merino breeds.  This may be a 
place to consider for transport of sheep across country, and a 
place to enter Romneys you have to offer for sale. 
Entries are available online at www.bannersheepmagazine.com 
Lodging in Wooster is available at the Wooster Best Western, 
330-264-7750 or Rodeway Inn, 330-262-5008. Use the block 
name “Sheep Sale” to receive discount rates at either location. 
This sale has offered a good selection of Romneys in the past, 
so watch for sale catalog listings in Banner magazine or on the 
Banner website.  As always-check on cancellation. 

Ovine Abortions 
If you had ewes that delivered dead or weak 
lambs that died shortly after birth, or if you have 
ewes that did not deliver when expected, this may 
be of interest. Abortions in ewes has many causes 
including infections, toxic feeds, genetic traits, poi-
sonous weeds or stresses from predators. Vac-
cines are available to control bacterial causes, but 
little can be done to prevent other reasons for 
abortions. 
If you are able to collect the dead lamb, placenta 
and any attachments, and deliver all to a veterinar-
ian, you may be able to find out the cause of the 
abortion.  If you have several ewes abort, this ac-
tion may be worthwhile for future lamb crops.  If 
the cause is bacterial, vaccines are available to 
prevent EAE (enzootic abortion) and vibrionic 
abortions.  Chlamydia Psittaci Bacterin is used for 
EAE and Campylobacter Fetus Bacterin is used 
for vibrionic cases.  Both vaccines are adminis-
tered prior to breeding and both require two injec-
tions the first year they are used. 
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Annual Meeting 2020 
The annual meeting of the American Romney Breeders Association will be held during the New York Sheep and Wool 
Festival, to be held October 16-18, 2020 in Rhinebeck, New York. Early plans include following an agenda similar to pre-
vious years, with meetings of the board taking place Friday morning and Saturday morning, and the general meeting and 
dinner of the membership being held Friday evening. 
Lodging reservations can be made now, using the following information to secure rooms at the Hampton Inn & Suites in 
Poughkeepsie, New York were a block of rooms has been reserved.  This location is approximately 20 minutes from the 
festival grounds. 
     Call or visit the website to make your reservation.   Phone: 1-(845) 463-7500   
    https://hamptoninn.hilton.com/en/hp/groups/personalized/P/POUNYHX-ARB-20201015/index.jhtml?WT.mc id=POG  
Use the following, whether calling or going on-line: 
Group Name: American Romney Breeders Association 
Group Code: ARB 
Available Dates: October 15 check in through October 18 check out 
Hotel Name: Hampton Inn & Suites Poughkeepsie 
Hotel Address:  2361 South Road 
                   Poughkeepsie, NY 12601       
Room Rates:  $119 plus tax per night 
Room Types:  2 Queen or King 
 

District 2 Regional Show 
Plan now to make this a show to attend.  It will be held during the New York Sheep and Wool Festival in Rhinebeck, NY. 
It will also be held during the date of the ARBA annual dinner and meeting.  This is a great time to share your stories and 
your sheep and wool with other Romney Breeders.  October 15-18, 2020. 
 

District 6 Regional Wool Show 
Check the NAILE wool show results, and be prepared to have your name added to the list in 2020.  District 6 will support 
a Romney Wool Show during NAILE.  Plans are getting started, so watch the ARBA website for details. 
 

2020 Election of Directors 
ARBA elections are held annually to maintain a full complement of officers to conduct work for the association.  This 
year, there will be one Director at Large position to fill, and District Directors will be needed for Districts 2, 4 and 6.  The 
method for securing candidates includes self-nomination, a willingness of the current director to continue to serve and be 
placed on the ballot, and the submission of names obtained by the nominating committee.  If you, or someone you know 
is interested in serving on the board, Directors at Large nominate District Directors and District Directors submit names 
for the Director at Large position.   
 

2020 Election Process and Dates 
March 10 to April 10: Self nominations submitted to the ARBA president 
April 1: Nominating Committee begins candidate search 
May 1:  Nominating Committee submits slate of officers 
May 15: Candidate Statements due to ARBA secretary 
May 25:  Ballots mailed to active members (members with dues paid by April 1) 
June 10: Ballots returned to ARBA secretary 
July 10:  Election results posted by ARBA president 
October 16: ARBA annual meeting and induction of new directors 
 

Membership Renewals and Directory 
All ARBA memberships expire January 31.  Payments received after November 1, 2019 for active memberships in 2019, 
expire January 31, 2021.  All memberships, new and renewals, received from now through November 1, 2020 will expire 
January 31, 2021.  Members wanting to be listed in the 2019-20 Membership Directory need to have dues paid by Feb-
ruary 1, 2020.  Members wanting to receive a ballot for the 2020 election need to activate their memberships by April 1. 
Please send memberships, new and renewals, to the ARBA secretary. Include payment and the membership form found 
in your renewal letter or on the home page of the ARBA website, americanromney.org. 
 

Junior Memberships and Voting 
Junior members are not eligible to vote, unless they are 18-21 years old and have paid the $25 active (senior) member-
ship. Paying the senior membership does not restrict you from showing in the junior division shows, it just allows you to 
be a voting member of the association and a candidate for board positions. 
 



Contact  
Information 
 American  

Romney Breeders  
Association 

 

Don Burgess, President 
23960 Township Road 56 

Ada, OH  45810 
president 

@americanromney.org 
(330) 317-3327 

 

Anne McIntyre-Lahner 
Vice President 

2577 Boston Post Road 
Guilford, CT  06437 
olympiafarm@att.net 

vp@americanromney.org
(203) 458-3070 

 

Charlene Carlisle 
Director At Large 
510 Centerton Road 

Moorerstown, NJ  08057 
c.carlisle@littlehooves 

romneys.com 
(856) 866-1747 

 

Rick Trojanoski 
Director At Large 

81 Young Street 
East Hampton, CT 06424  
hopehollow@hotmail.com 

(860) 759-9334 
 

Scott Culver 
Director At Large 

3455 N.E. Granger Road 
Corvallis, OR  97330 

scott.culver@oregonstate.edu 

(541) 231-3398 
 

JoAnn Mast 
ARBA Secretary/Treasurer 

58221 Lee Valley Road 
Coquille, OR 97423 

secretary@americanromney.org 
 

Associated Sheep  
Registries 

P.O. Box 231  420A Lincoln 
Wamego, KS 66547 

(785) 456-8500 
 

Romney Ramblings  
Editor 

JoAnn Mast 
58221 Lee Valley Road 

Coquille, OR  97423 
soromney@wildblue.net 

(541) 572-3094 

Fiber Daze Fleece Show and Sale 
Fiber Folks of SW Missouri is hosting Fiber Daze September 18-19, 2020. 
Part of the fiber Daze fun is the Fleece Show and Sale. With shearing season 
upon us I want to let your members know about this opportunity to show case 
their best fleeces. Plus there is a place to sell fleeces and a mill representative 
on site to collect fleeces for processing. 
Entry fee is $1 per fleece and cash awards will be given to places 1-3 plus $50 
for Grand Champion Fleece and $25 for Reserve Grand Champion. Six clas-
ses are offered: Lamb—Natural Colored Lamb—Sheep—Natural Colored 
Sheep—Llama & Alpaca—Exotics. 
Fiber Daze will be held in Wyandotte, Oklahoma on September 18-19. Lodg-
ing can be reserved with the River Bend Casino and Hotel. 
Additional information is on our website: www.fiberfolksofswmo.com. 
If you need clarification or more detail, contact Debra Horner,  
rochaven@yahoo.com. 

Save the Date: ARBA Annual Meeting 
The annual dinner and meeting of ARBA will be held Friday, October 16, 2020 
at Christina’s restaurant.  The gathering will start at 6:00 p.m.  The restaurant 
is located at 812 Ulster Avenue in Kingston, NY 12401. The cost per person for 
dinner is $35, which includes soup, salad, entrée, side, coffee and dessert. Tax 
and gratuity is included.  A cash bar will be provided.  Entrees include Chicken 
Marsala, Steak Bordelaise, Catch of the Day or Penne ala Vodka with Chicken. 
 
A silent auction will be held during the dinner/meeting and members are en-
couraged to supply items for the table and bid eagerly while the auction is 
open. 
Emma Morton Rogers has made the reservation and can be contacted with 
details and answers to your questions. 
 
Lodging reservations can be made with Hampton Inn & Suites in Poughkeep-
sie, NY.  A block of rooms has been set aside and can be booked now.  Both 
locations, lodging and meal, are close to Rhinebeck, where the New York Ewe 
Sale and Fiber Festival will be happening. 
Contact the hotel: 1-845-463-7500 and request booking with the Romney 
group. Rates are $119 per night for a King or Double Queen room, non-
smoking.  Rates apply for Thursday, October 15 through Sunday, October 18. 
If you have difficulty booking, contact Betsy McPherson for information. 
 

ARBA Youth Futurity Program 
With the suspension of some early sales and shows, the futurity program is 
hoping for some good news.  If you make private treaty purchases of animals 
that may be shown by youth, keep the sale information and have the animal 
identification ready to submit.  The rules of the program will be the same as 
those used in 2019, so they can be viewed on the ARBA website. If purchasing 
at a purebred sale, be sure to locate the ARBA person helping with docu-
ments. 
For updates and details, contact Charlene Carlisle. 
 
Contact information for all board members mentioned above are listed to the 
right.  It is the hope of all that events will be promoted and held in 2020.  
Shows and sales are one of our best ways to keep the public informed and 
aware of an important part of our lives. 
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Marketing Strategies Requested 
 
As events are cancelled and postponed, the usual way of doing business has been impacted.  Don Bur-
gess, ARBA president, has asked board members about methods they have successfully used to promote 
products and secure buyers.  If purebred sales, wool festivals, county and state fairs, auction barns and 
regional gatherings have been part of your plan, you made need to adjust.  If you have been able to do 
business without the above list, and are willing to share, please send information to the secretary for post-
ing on the website.  Any ideas will be accepted, so please take time to help with marketing. 
 
Transport of sheep may be greatly affected as shows and sales are not taking place as usual.  It is hard to 
quote prices, locate haulers and have animals prepped to move across state borders when there are no 
destinations in sight.  If you or anyone you know is planning to move animals across country, it is quite pos-
sible there are breeders with sheep to move.  Letting members know your plans could help off-set the nor-
mal expenses of travel, and get sheep to new owners. 
 
An advantage of being in the agricultural business is that most producers can continue to purchase sup-
plies and do business as usual.  However, there will be those not able to utilize farmer’s markets or be able 
to afford items needed for conducting business.  If your usual employment ends, your management will be 
impacted.  If you have purchase agreements pending, whether as buyer or seller, flexibility may be needed 
to finalize the plan.   
 
Please consider sharing your ideas and staying alert to new strategies used by others.  On-line sales are 
an option, the classified listing on the ARBA website is available, farm and personal websites are used by 
many and the ARBA Directory has a listing of many breeders across the country.  Good luck with all you 
have planned to achieve, and don’t hesitate to share.  
 
 

American Romney Breeders Association 
58221 Lee Valley Road 
Coquille, OR  97423 


